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WESTERN HEMLOCK LOOPER

IN THE PRINCE GEORGE FOREST REGION 1993.

Nick Humphreys
Forest Insect and Disease Survey

Western hemlock looper, Lambdina /iscellaria lugubrosa, defoliated mainly old
growth western hemlock and red cedar over 43 000 ha, up from 28 000 ha in
1992. Defoliation was severe on 37 000 ha, moderate on 5 000, and light on
1 000 ha. Two-thirds of the defoliation occurred in the Prince George Forest
District with the remainder in the McBride Forest District (Map). The last
recorded hemlock looper infestation in the Prince George Forest Region was in
1983 when over 800 ha of feeding was noted in the McBride Forest District.

In the Prince George TSA the area of defoliation increased to over 31 000 ha
in approximately 70 infestations, up from 17 000 ha in 50 infestations in
1992. Feeding was recorded in generally the same areas as 1992, from Purden
Lake in the west to Walker Creek in the east, mainly in the ICHvk2
biogeoclimatic subzone. The largest infestations were again in the Torpy
River drainage, with increases also noted along Dome, Slim, and Walker creek
drainages. Looper populations have been mostly concentrated in the mature
cedar and hemlock stands again in 1993, but with some expansion noted in
adjacent mature white spruce and alpine fir stands and into immature spruce
stand along the Torpy River. Defoliation in the mature spruce-balsam stands
was most severe on understory trees.

Defoliation in the McBride TSA was recorded over 12 000 ha, up slightly from
11 500 ha recorded in 1992. The only reduction in area of defoliation occurred
along both sides of McNaughton Lake south of Grouse Creek in the ICH=
biogeoclimatic subzone. This infestation is the northern extension of a much
larger infestation in the Revelstoke TSA ofthe Nelson Region, which also
declined this year. In 1991, the McBride Forest District had the only
recorded western hemlock looper defoliation in the Prince George Forest
Region, with 200 ha at Hankins Creek, just south of McBride.
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Forecast

Forest Insect and Disease Survey's ( FIDS) three-tree beating samples at six
locations within the infested stands averaged over 300 larvaelbeating,
compared with approximately 275 looper larvae in 1992. Mass collections of
over 600 larvae are being reared at Pacific ForestrY Centre to determine
levels of parasites and disease in the population. Egg sampling by FIDS in
the fall of 1992 predicted an expansion in area of defoliation with continued
moderate to severe feeding. Sampling will again be undertaken in the fall to
forecast populations for 1994.

Impact

The nine damage appraisal plots established by FIDS in 1992 will be assessed
this fall to determine the tree mortality for the first year of the
infestation. These plots were surveyed thix spring to determine if any
mortality had occurred over the winter. Many of the assessed trees had only
one or two branches that had flushed with new foliage, and are expected to
succumb to defoliation over the summer. Mortality of understory western
hemlock was noted during the spring assessments and will be fully recorded
during fall surveys. Salvage logging of some of the infested stands should be
a consideration over the next couple of years.

Historically, infestations have lasted for 2-3 years in the Interior with a
rapid collapse terminating infestations. Previous infestations have caused
extensive top-kill and scattered mortality. In older stands, trees that are
80% or more defoliated frequently die or succumb later to secondary agents.
Tree mortality can occur up to 3 years after defoliation ceases.

]f any further assistance or information is required about this or any other
pest problem, please call Natural Resources Canada at 363-0600.
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